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COUNCIL NEWSOrdinary Council 
Meet ing Dat es

Friday 5th February

Wednesday 24th March 

Wednesday  21st April 

Wednesday 19th May 

Wednesday 24th June 

Wednesday 21st July

Wednesday 18th August

Wednesday 22nd September

Wednesday 20th October

Wednesday 17th November

Thursday 16th December 

Council meetings commence at 
8:30am in the Shire Council 
Chambers located at  4 Scott Street, 
Gascoyne Junction.

All ratepayers and residents are 
welcome to attend the council 
meetings and participate in the 
Public Question Time session which 
is held at the beginning of each 
Council Meeting.

This month has seen the start of beautiful relationship with the 
Department of Biodiversity Conservation and Attractions 
establishing an office in Gascoyne Junction moving into the 
?Old Police Station?.To begin with one senior ranger and two 
junior rangers have been employed to man the new offices.The 
Senior Officer will be residing in town and there are plans for 
an additional officer to also locate to Gascoyne Junction.We 
welcome them to the Shire of Upper Gascoyne community.

I have completed writing the Gascoyne Regional Road Group 
guidelines as required by the State Road Funds to Local 
Government Procedures. This document is currently being 
reviewed prior to submitting to the Regional Road Group for 
their endorsement.

On a sad note Don, Jim, Greg and I attended the funeral of Ross 
Collins (senior). It was a well attended ceremony with many 
people from the Gascoyne in attendance. The service although 
solemn did Ross proud and highlighted his many achievements 
from a personal, business and Local Government perspective.

Phil Swain and I have worked through the Local Law that will 
deal with motorists driving on our closed roads. I have also 
written to the Police Minister seeking his assistance in working 
through the current legislative interventions that are available, 
highlighted the discrepancies contained within these pieces of 
legislation and the practicable application of such. I wait for a 
response and see where this will take the issue.

I will be away in early September as I am scheduled for my next 
PET Scan and Oncologist appointment, fingers crossed it is play 
on.

COVID 19 is still playing havoc globally and within Australia, 
even the Shire of Upper Gascoyne is effected to a small degree. 
I am advised that the Burringurrah Community and surrounds 
have had their vaccine shots and that the vaccine will be 
administered in Gascoyne Junction at the CRC on August 26 for 
first doses, September 16 for second dose September 30 for 
any follow ups and also flu vaccinations.
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I have received a report from Hastings road engineers about their condition and 
standard of Hastings preferred transport route. I have disseminated this to the 
Shire of Carnarvon and the Shire of Ashburton for their comments. We will collate 
their responses along with our own and will bring this back to Council for further 
discussion.

As Jarrod mentions in his report we have had issues with the Tourist Park running 
out of water which caused a lot of problems both for guests and my staff.

We are still waiting on DFES to provide an AGRN for the May rain event which 
caused further damage to our road network. I have certainly let them know of my 
displeasure at the length of time it has taken and the possibility that they are once 
again changing the goal posts in respect to the level of evidence required.

It is evident that work is progressing on the visitors stop although at a slower pace 
than I was expecting; however, this is symptom of the Cyclone and labour 
shortages across the state. Given the significance of this park it is my belief that it 
should have its own identifying name.Submissions for this were asked for in the 
August Gassy Gossip and suggestions can be submitted to Ainsley our Tourism & 
Community Development Officer at the Community Resource Centre. These 
submissions will be presented to Council for consideration.

Work is still happening in and around our water issue with Richard Nixon looking 
at all possible ideas where to test for water. The idea of drilling in the Gascoyne 
Townsite is being explored but I am waiting on further geophysical reports to firm 
this idea up.

Corporat e Services Updat e

July has been a busy month for the Corporate team as we complete end of 
financial year processes, induct and train new staff and finalise the 2021/22 
annual budget. In addition, staff are assisting the WAEC in managing aspects of 
the LG election timetable to ensure smooth delivery of key objectives.

As we wind up the previous financial year, we enter into the acquittal phase of our 
completed 20/21 projects funded by grants such as our Roads to Recovery, and 
Phase One of the Local Roads and Community Infrastructure program. Although 
this volume of work required to be done at this time of the year is typical, staff are 
mindful of managing competing priorities and are being proactive in sharing the 
workload.

Com m unit y Resource Cent re Updat e

The Community Resource Centre has been busy throughout July welcoming 
visitors to our region during the school holidays.The road closures from rain had 
some impact on the numbers of visitors, however, educating locals and visitors to 
the Shire on road closures and the reasons behind the decisions to close roads 
has been a focal point both in person and in online communications.We have 
received lovely feedback on the state of our roads, the appearance of our town 
and the friendly staff at the CRC demonstrating what a team effort it is to make 
our Shire a place to visit.

Planning for upcoming events in the second half of the year has also been a 
strong focus with upcoming Be Connected Events, the Stargazing in the Junction, 
and Community Christmas Party all underway.
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We have been successful in receiving a library grant to purchase two new computers 
for public access use in the CRC.These will be all in one touch screen units which will 
not only free up bench space, but with the touch screen capability also provide access 
to those who are unfamiliar with a normal desktop.These computers will allow us to 
offer more services provided for free by the State Library including access to ancestry 
databases.Using a new library management tool we are also aiming to build local 
history access.

Manager  of  Works and Services

General/Town Works: Refurbishment works on Lot 39 Gregory Street are complete 
and we have made some good headway with insurance works on staff housing from 
storms earlier this year.Nat and Ali have had their work cut out keeping on top of the 
weeding and spraying around town and have the place looking really good.Sean is 
continuing to work with Modular WA and the new house is still on schedule for the 
end of September.

Tour ist  Park -We have had quite a few issues with water leaks at the pub and tourist 
park which rendered the facility without water on several occasions.We took the 
initiative to organise trades to make the necessary repairs to keep things 
going.Unfortunately these prolonged leaks have filled the septic leach drains and we 
have had to pump them out twice this month.Sean has organised the relevant trades 
and over the next few weeks we will begin repairing damages and defects to get the 
facility back to its condition prior to leasing.

Visit or  St op-The amphitheatre, shade and ablution frames have been delivered and 
erected.The cladding and services will begin to be installed over the next few 
weeks.The project manager is still working with the bitumen supplier and contractor 
to remedy the carpark bitumen.The landscaping, irrigation and turf is expected to be 
completed in September.

Roads-Another month of closing roads due to rain, people continuing to ignore road 
closures and then we fix the roads again.Rain- wreck ? repair- repeat.Thomas is 
working along the Ullawarra Road while Ian completes the Gilroyd Road.While we wait 
to start our next construction project Dameon will maintenance grade the Carnarvon 
Mullewa Road East section. We will then focus on getting roads ready for the Landor 
Races.Dean Contracting will repair the damage caused by a fuel truck on the Landor 
Mt Clere Road and we have sent DBNGP (gas pipeline) a repair bill for the damage 
caused by their contractor on Pimbee Road.

Carnarvon Mullewa bit um en works-I have conducted more compaction testing of 
the prepared surface and while the results are starting to trend upwards, the sub 
moisture levels are still generating below par readings.We will continue to maintain 
the surface until sealing is possible.In the meantime I am trying to source contractors 
and equipment to make a start on the next section of bitumen works which will link 
the entire section together.I expect to start at the end of August if I can obtain 
services and weather permitting.

Dalget y Downs Landor  bit um en works- At last this project is completed.Dean 
Contracting have done a great job and the finished product has greatly improved this 
section of road.We had ongoing issues with the seal provider however Greenfields 
worked a suitable solution and we have 13km of new seal.
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Dalget y Landor  New Seal

Visit or  St op Under  Const ruct ion
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   COUNCIL updat e....
                                                                  FLOOD   DAMAGE   REINSTATEMENT   REPORT    



9



10



11



12



13



14



15



16



17



18



19



20

        say g'day t o...
Full name: Heejeong Hwang

Nickname: Snow White (when i was 
young)

Place of birth: Seoul, South Korea

Favourite food? All food

Favourite animal? Giraffe

Footy team: The only sport i love is tennis

Where did you grow up? Seoul, South 
Korea

Why did you move to the Upper 
Gascoyne? Brought a property

How long have you lived in the Upper 
Gascoyne? 19 weeks

What do I love most about the Upper 
Gascoyne? The river, bird's singing and 
tranquility

What services or events would you like to 
see in the Upper Gascoyne? Gym or new 
comer programs
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t his segment  of  t he gossip expl or es  past   ar t icl es on news and event s . 
This ar t icl e was or iginal ly publ ished  in t he  West  Aust r al ian  weekend  
ext r a   IN  Sept ember   2005

bl ast  f r om 
t he past
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You?re invit ed t o join in t he 2021 Aussie Backyard Bird Count , running Oct ober  18 - 24!

Our common backyard species give us the best indication of the health of our natural environment 

? think of birds as a barometer for nature!

That?s why each October, people count how many birds they see within 20-minutes in their 

backyard, local park, or any other area. This provides a snapshot at the same time each year, 

allowing us to look at trends in our bird communities, and enabling you to make an important 

contribution to citizen science from your own home!

Especially important in 2021, the Bird Count is a fun, safe activity that can be enjoyed no matter 

the Covid situation in your area. Counting birds isn?t just a fun activity for you and the environment 

? spending time observing nature has been proven to provide benefits to mental health and 

well-being. All it takes is 20 minutes in your backyard, local park, or favourite outdoor space ? 

anywhere you can count birds.

Count the birds that are counting on you - register now to be part of the nation?s largest annual 

citizen science event! To find out more, visit aussiebirdcount.org.au 
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Western Australia is one of the safest places in the world. To help protect our lifestyle, 
COVID-19 vaccinations are now rolling out across the state.

All Western Australian adults will be able to receive the COVID-19 vaccine in metropolitan Perth 
and at regional clinics when they are eligible.

Find out when and where to go to receive a COVID-19 vaccination by visiting theonline eligibility 
checker.You can also sign up to be notified when it?s your turn to be vaccinated.

To stay updated on the vaccine rollout, find trusted resources, and answers to any questions 
you may have, visit the WA Government?sRoll up for WAwebsite.

Advice in different languages is available online 
athttps://www.health.gov.au/initiatives-and-programs/covid-19-vaccines/covid-19-vaccine-information-in-your-language.

Formore information about the vaccination program 

visit:healthywa.wa.gov.au/COVID19vaccineor call 13 COVID (13 268 43).

https://covid-vaccine.healthdirect.gov.au/eligibility
https://covid-vaccine.healthdirect.gov.au/eligibility
https://covid-vaccine.healthdirect.gov.au/eligibility
https://rollup.wa.gov.au/
https://rollup.wa.gov.au/
https://rollup.wa.gov.au/
https://rollup.wa.gov.au/
https://www.health.gov.au/initiatives-and-programs/covid-19-vaccines/covid-19-vaccine-information-in-your-language
https://www.healthywa.wa.gov.au/Articles/A_E/Coronavirus/COVID19-vaccine
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Do you have family recipe 
that you would love to 
share with us? Send it 
through to us at 
crc@uppergascoyne.wa.gov.au

GLAZE DONUTS (KRISPY KREME INSPIRED)  
Ingredient s

DONUTS

- 1 1/4 cups milk
- 2 1/4 tsp. instant yeast (quick-rise)
- 2 large eggs
- 8 tbsp. unsalted butter (melted and cooled)
- 1/4 cup granulated sugar
- 1 tsp. salt 
- 4 1/4 cups bread flour
- oil ( for frying)

GLAZE

- 4 cups icing sugar 
- 1/2 cup milk
- 1 pinch salt

Met hod

1. In a medium bowl, heat the milk until it is warm to touch (microwave).  Add in the yeast 
and give it a gentle stir. 

2. Let mixture sit until there is some foam on top. 
3. Using a mixer fitted with the dough hook, beat together the yeast mixture, eggs, butter, 

sugar and salt until combined. Add in half the flour and mix until combined before adding 
the remaining flour and mixing until combined (during the mixing process you may need 
to scrape down the sides of the bowl).

4. Cover the bowl with a large kitchen towel and leave it in a warm place to let it rise until 
doubles in size (1 hour).

5. Once the dough has risen, pour it onto a well-floured surface and roll it into 1/2 inch 
thickness. cut the donuts with a donut cutter , or with 2 different sized cookie cutters 
(3-inchs in diameter). Save the donut holes and knead together, being careful not to 
overwork the dough.

6.  Place the cut donuts on parchment paper, leaving room to rise between each one. Cover 
with a kitchen towel and let them rise in a warm place until they are puffed (45 minutes).

7. About 15 minutes before donuts are done rising, heat oil in a deep-fryer or large heavy 
bottom pot to 190C. Place cooling racks on top of paper towels (dripping oil) or line plates 
with paper towels.
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8. When donuts are ready and the oil is hot, carefully add the donuts into the oil, a few at a 
time without overcrowding  the deep-fryer or pot. When the bottom of the donuts are 
golden, about 45 seconds, you can flip the donuts over using a spatula or tongs. Cook 
until the other side is also golden. 

9. Remove donuts with tongs or spatula, and place on prepared racks or plates. Repeat with 
remaining donuts making sure to keep oil at the right temperature. 

Met hod - For  t he Glaze

1. In a large mixing bowl, mix together the sugar, milk and salt until smooth. If you prefer 
thinner glaze on donuts, add in more milk one tsp. at a time.

TO SERVE

1. Dip one side of fried donuts into the glaze. Flip donut over and carefully transfer to the 
prepared cooling racks or plates. The glaze will slowing drip as it sets. Repeat with 
remaining donuts. 
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Gus t he Garden 
Guru is Back

Ask Gus?
Have a gardening question 
that you need answering?

Send your questions to Ask 
Gus via email to the 
crc@uppergascoyne.wa.gov.au 
and Gus will reply to you in 
the next edition of the Gassy 
Gossip

INDOOR PLANTS.   

Indoor Plants can help reduce stress, help 
to purify the air around you and lets face it, 
simply make your indoor space a nicer 
place to look at.  Wondering where to start?

1. Choose the right plants for your space

Just because you are growing your plants indoors you still need to think of the conditions of where your 
plant will live.  You will need to consider how much the plants will get, the temperature of the room,  how big 
they will grow and how fast they grow.

2. Get to know  what your plants like. 

Every plant needs sunlight, water and nutrients but they may need them in different quantities.  Read the 
instructions on the plant tag.

3.  Be  sure you know how often to water your plants. 

How often you water your plants depends on the plants.  Generally speaking, Gus the Garden Guru suggests 
watering your houseplants once a week.  Some like to be water from the bottom, which can be done y 
placing water in a dish.  Plants will thrive in a room temperature of 18 to 24 degrees, but will still be OK 
outside of this range.  If it is a litt le hotter they will just need a litt le more water. Make sure you check the soil 
moisture and adjust when necessary.  

4. Fertilise your plants regularly.

Plants normally received their nutrients from decaying leaves and twigs when outside, so when inside they 
sometimes need a helping hand.  It is better to under fertilise than overfertilise.  Try liquid, pellet or slow 
release.  Do a litt le research  to figure out what will work best for your plants.

5. Know how much sun your plant needs. 

Different houseplants have different 
sunlight requirements.  If a plant requires 
direct sunlight they need about 6 hours of 
sun per day right in the window.  
Moderate sunlight means 4 hours of 
direct sunlight per day.  Indirect sunlight 
means the plant should be a metre or so 
away from a window at all t ime.  Watch 
the sunlight in the house to pick the 
perfect plant.

6. Plan to report your plant

Every 1 to 2 years as your plant grows you 
will need to move it to a larger home with 
fresh soil.  Give the plant ample room to 
thrive. 
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Gascoyne Junct ion Community

Footy Tipping 

Nam e Result s Margin

Ian 132.5 631

Jox 130.5 819

Cherie 129.5 686

Sa 125.5 784

Max 124.5 646

Sean 124.5 693

Billie 123.5 658

Jeremy 117.5 751

Ainsley 117.5 898

Clint 115.5 624

Jarrod 113.5 620

Frank 112.5 739

Blanche 110.5 754

Anna 108.5 869

Jason 98.5 1015

Thomas 96.5 876

What a season.  Thanks to all who participated.  Whilst the 

overall competition was fun, there were lots of smaller contests 

happening and made for lots of great chats throughout the 

season.  Congratulations to Ian our overall winner.  Look out for 

the 2022 edition where we move online.   

Round 21 Winner: Jarrod

Round 22 Winner: Sean

Round 23 Winner:  Clint

Junct ion Netbal l  Team

 Junction Netball Team finished on a whopping  28 points, 
making them top of the ladder and sitting pretty  heading 
into finals.  The undefeated team were a litt le nervous 
heading into the semi's but managed to keep their winning 
streak and head straight through to the finals.  The grand 
final will be played on Tuesday 7th September in 
Carnarvon. We wish our girls good luck, stay tuned to find 
out the winners. 

FINAL RESULTS
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ELIGIBLE CONTAINERS
Most  alum inium , glass, plast ic, st eel and l iquid paperboard beverage cont ainers bet ween 
150m l and 3L are eligible for  a refund when ret urned t o a refund point . To be eligible t he 
beverage cont ainer  m ust :

- Have contained a beverage product that is not excluded from the scheme. For example, 
cordials and plain milk are not included in the scheme so containers that have held these 
products are not eligible for a refund

- Display the refund mark. This is so that the refund point operator can see if the container is 
part of the scheme. Most containers will already have a refund mark for SA and NT and these 
containers are eligible under Containers for Change. Beverage manufacturers have 2 years 
from scheme commencement to display new refund mark.

- Be an approved container. Some containers are made from materials that cannot be 
recycled. These containers may not be approved (by the Western Australia Government) as 
an eligible container as the scheme requires that when a refund is paid on a container, that 
container must be recycled.

Recycling: Cont ainers for  Change at  t he Gascoyne 
Junct ion Rem ot e Com m unit y School 
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Stargazers from across the Shire had a great night on Saturday August 14 at the National Science 
Week Stargazing in the Junction Community Event.   Matt & Roger from the Perth Observatory 
travelled to the Junction, telescopes in hand to share the night sky.  Alys from Carey Downs Catering 
provided an amazing campie style dinner to make for an magical night.  The kids  that  attended 
were very switched on, especially Ella who was mad about space.   The team from the Perth 
Observatory let her run the telescopes at the very end of the night and she got a real kick out of it.

Thank you to all who supported the event.  Being able to offer this opportunity was made possible 
through a grant for National Science Week.  The team will back in 2022 from Perth Observatory in  
mid September,   This will make for the best viewing of Saturn and Jupiter. 

Image: Roger Groom Astro Photography Australia
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IMAGES FROM JUNCTION RACE WEEKEND
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SEPTEMBER

9 Stanley Hammerquist

20 Jason Windie

28    Matthew Hammerquist

29 Donald Hammerquist

OCTOBER

13 Jodie Mctaggart

15 Wendy Hoseason-Smith

17 Ray Hoseason-Smith

17 Oscar Hammarquist

22 Richard Dowker

24 Ken Kempton

26 Melanie Hammarquist

30 Shiney

30 Paula Hammarquist

NOVEMBER

4 Laney McKeough

14 Dustin Walker

21    Dot Hammerquist
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TO ADVERTISE PLEASE CONTACT US 
CRC@UPPERGASCOYNE.WA.GOV.AU

Free advertising for community groups and 
not for profit organisations.

ADVERTISING RATES PER MONTH

A4 - $42.00

A5 - $26.00

A6 - $21.00

Business Card Size - $8.50

gASSiFIEDS

Are you looking for a place to get your business, your event, or your items for 
sale in front of the residents of the Shire of Upper Gascoyne?

Its time to book an advertising space in the Gassy Gossip.  Whether its for 
one month or year round this is the place to be seen.

mailto:crc@uppergascoyne.wa.gov.au
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SMOKO TIME
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